BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at the meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road,  Kettering on 24th September 2008.

Present:

	Councillor 
Jenny  Henson (The Mayor)
	Councillor 
Shirley Lynch

	
"
Ruth Groome (The Deputy Mayor)
	
"
Mary Malin

	
"
Linda Adams
	
"
Paul Marks

	
"
Duncan Bain
	
"
Victoria Perry

	
"
Maurice Bayes
	
"
Alan Pote

	
"
David Bishop
	
"
Gil Rennie

	
"
Jonathan Bullock
	
"
Russell Roberts

	
"
Paul Corazzo
	
"
David Soans

	
"
Mark Dearing
	
"
Margaret Talbot

	
"
June Derbyshire
	
"
Mike Tebbutt

	
"
Terry Freer
	
"
Greg Titcombe

	
"
James Hakewill
	
"
Keli Watts

	
"
Larry Henson
	
"
Jonathan West

	
"
Phillip Hollobone
	
"
Alison Wiley

	
"
Christopher Lamb
	
"
Derek Zanger

	
"
Matt Lynch
	


08.C.35
APOLOGIES


Apologies for absence were received from Councillors C Groome, Brown, Civil, Edwards and Smith-Haynes.

08.C.36
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 25th June 2008 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor, subject to amendments in respect of 08.C.27 (delete final paragraph), and 08.C.31 (amendment to resolution to read: "that the Crime and Disorder Strategy 2008-2011 be adopted").

08.C.37
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST



None.

08.C.38
MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 


The Mayor made the following announcements:-

· A minute's silence was held in memory of Steve Isbister, former Head of Environmental Health, who had died suddenly on 4th August 2008.

· The Mayor reminded members that Civic Ball tickets were available from the Mayor's Secretary

· Council was advised that the recent car boot sales held in aid of the Mayor's Charity had raised £473, with a further £427 in collections.  A table top sale was to be held on 8th November at the Fuller Coffee Shop in aid of the Mayor's Charity.  On 20th December, when the Mayor's Charity Raffle was drawn, Councillor Titcombe had also volunteered to shave off his beard in aid of the Mayor’s Charity.

Members were thanked for their contributions in respect of the above.

08.C.39
CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S ANNOUNCMENTS


The Chief Executive announced that the Head of Democratic and Legal Services, Jonathan Eatough, would be leaving the Council to take up a post with Telford and Wrekin Council in the new year, and he was thanked for his service to the Council over the last seven years.


Martin Hammond, Deputy Chief Executive, was congratulated on 20 years service with the Council.

08.C.40
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS


Councillor Mary Malin, Chair of the Member Development Working Group, announced that Kettering Borough Council had attended an awards ceremony in Nottingham as a finalist in the recent APSE Awards.  Members and officers were thanked for their work in this respect.

08.C.41
PRESENTATION BY NORTHAMPTONSHIRE POLICE


Chief Superintendent Paul Fell was welcomed to the meeting.


A short film produced by Northamptonshire Police was shown as part of a presentation, which demonstrated the multi-agency partnership work that had been taking place in recent years.  


Samples of polycarbonate glasses were circulated.  It was noted that these glasses were being introduced by licensed premises in the town centre to cut down on injuries caused by broken glass.


The presentation also gave details of policing in the north of the County, including the importance of engagement with elected members and the need to build on the good relationships established in recent years and the work of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership.


The Government's 'CONTEST' Strategy


Chief Superintendent Fell then explained the philosophy behind the Government's Counter-Terrorism Strategy which was known as CONTEST.


It was noted that the key aim of the strategy was to reduce the risks faced in Great Britain from international terrorism.


The Strategy was four-pronged and had been developed to deal with Islamic terrorism in the following ways:-

· Prevent (to stop and arrest)

· Protect (to make public premises safe and secure)

· Prepare (to ensure that the police are ready to deal with incidents)

· Prevent (to tackle radicalisation)

Chief Superintendent Fell gave a brief outline of police activity to address the four strands of the Strategy and explained that many partners, including the Council, were required to be involved in order to increase the resistance of communities to the threats of terrorism.

Partnerships

Ch Supt Fell explained the importance of the work of the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership in delivering solutions in relation to anti-social behaviour, substance misuse, alcohol abuse and domestic violence.  It was noted that Kettering was considered to be a leader in the field in this respect, and the work of the Town Centre Task Force was resulting in a real reduction in violent crime in the town centre.  The work of the Police Community Support Officers and the Safer Communities Teams was also commended, with daily interaction resulting in real benefits for local communities.

Smart Water

It was noted that between 600 and 700 homes in St Peter's Ward had been given Smart Water with which to protect their property.  Smart Water was a DNA-unique individual kit which coated objects and skin with an indelible liquid dye.

A further 900 kits were available and it was noted that the police were seeking to identify further areas for the supply of Smart Water.

Traffic Wardens

It was noted that the police were now looking to employ traffic wardens in the Borough paid for by the Borough Council.

Debate followed on the presentation.  The following points were raised:-

· Extension of the use of CCTV cameras, including mobile devices, to address anti-social behaviour
· The success of the Safer Community Teams and the Joint Action Groups
· The additional resources to deal with parking issues in the Borough were welcomed, although it was noted that such resources would be deployed according to priorities.  The A6 Towns should also be subject to visits by traffic wardens
· Although no accurate statistics were available regarding persistent offenders, it was noted that there were approximately thirty in the north of the county at any one time ; these individuals were subjected to robust interventions by the police
· The Rural East SCT were thanked for their work with communities
· The need to seek the views of young people in matters relating to crime and disorder and to engage more fully with schools

It was proposed by Councillor Alan Pote and seconded by Councillor Victoria Perry, and subsequently

RESOLVED
that this Council welcomes the positive and proactive partnership working with local police colleagues, which makes life safer and more enjoyable for residents, businesses and visitors to our Borough.
Chief Superintendent Fell was thanked for his attendance and presentation.

08.C.42
THE EXTENDED LOCAL ENVIRONMENT QUALITY SURVEY OF ENGLAND


Councillor Jonathan West asked Councillor Hakewill the following question:-


"Following the recent survey carried out by Defra with the report 'The Extended Local Environment Quality Survey of England' this shows that Kettering Borough Council received two unsatisfactory service marks for litter and detritus. How does the leader propose to action this failing?  There is concern that this is a key indicator for each local authority and especially as this follows the Conservative manifesto promising a cleaner and greener Borough."


Councillor Hakewill replied on behalf of Councillor Cedwien Brown as follows:-

"We have some concerns about the validity and accuracy of the EnCams data which we are taking up with Defra and Encams.  We prefer to rely on the performance data the Borough Council has collected over time and which has been regularly validated by the Audit Commission as being of the highest quality nationally.  This shows us to be top quartile on both litter and detritus removal, and has done for some time.

We feel no more action is necessary other than continuing to support our innovative, imaginative and hard-working colleagues, particularly in Environmental Care, who share our common objective of making Kettering Borough the place to be.  We would hope that all councillors would wish to reflect this supportive "one-team" approach to issues as important as the protection and enhancement of environment we live in."


Councillor West asked a supplementary question as follows:-


"We are still concerned about the first part of the statement that the Council would prefer to rely on data that Kettering Borough Council collects over time.  We are concerned about this preference and want to ensure that this will be done.  Performance indicators can be wrong, and there are a lot of issues behind performance indicators. If the Leader can come back to me on this I should be grateful, because the public needs reassurance about this.  I have evidence that there is still litter and detritus about."


Councillor Hakewill responded to the supplementary question as follows:-


"Thank you, Councillor West.  I shall be glad to come back to you.  On the second point of your question, the data that was used to come to this conclusion was collected by an organisation called EnCams.  The Council's Key Performance Information booklet uses data that is collected over a long period of time. Our performance indicators show that we are in the top quartile.  EnCams’ sample is based on forty or so authorities in the East Midlands." 


(Councillor Hakewill then displayed a pie chart.) 


"Twenty-eight authorities had exactly the same graph.  This information came out of the blue as separate information from the wider field and we should note the small sample size.  Kettering Evening Telegraph, on the 17th September, quoted the root cause of litter is people who drop litter.


We have met with the CPRE who have agreed to come to our next meeting of the Rural Forum with their 'Stop The Drop' campaign, which is intended to highlight litter and detritus in the environment.  We would rather rely on Audit Commission, DCLG and Defra data, and I would very much suggest that the information referred to is not valid and use our own data instead.  A Defra press release stated that the Environment Minister says that litter is not just down to local authorities, all have their part to play to cut down on litter."


Councillor Hakewill then invited Councillor West to join him on a litter-pick of their respective wards.  Councillor West agreed to accompany Councillor Hakewill.

08.C.43
SCRUTINY


Councillor West asked Councillor Hakewill the following question:-


"Following the Leader's announcements earlier this year promising enhanced scrutiny within Kettering Borough Council, could you provide a timetable on when this will be implemented?


Councillor Hakewill responded as follows:-


"Yes."

08.C.44
NEXT STEPS


Councillor West asked Councillor Malin the following question:


Regarding Member support, particularly opposition members, how is the "Next Steps" initiative progressing and could you provide me with a written timetable for the implementation of Next Steps??"


Councillor Hakewill responded as follows:-


"Yes."

08.C.45
RESIDENTS' PARKING


Councillor Christopher Groome asked Councillor Mark Dearing the following question:-

"When can Burton Latimer residents expect to start having parking restrictions properly enforced under the new arrangements being developed with the County Council?"

Councillor Dearing replied as follows:-

"If there are issues which need addressing now, then we can deploy the existing traffic warden into Burton Latimer to deal with them. Cllr Groome just needs to raise his concerns with the Council’s officers who will liaise with the police. In the longer term, we expect to have a larger team of traffic wardens, under the day to day supervision of the Council, which will increase our capacity, although clearly their focus will be on enforcing residents parking schemes. That in turn depends on the results of the consultation about residents parking schemes just started this week."

08.C.46
SUSTAINABLE COMMUNITIES ACT


Councillor Christopher Groome asked Councillors Cedwien Brown and Scott Edwards the following question:-


"What plans are being made to consider taking up the powers given to Council by the Sustainable Communities Act which became law in October 2007?"


Councillors Brown and Edwards replied as follows:-


"The Borough Council continually monitors new legislation and the ways in which we can improve the well-being of residents, business and visitors to our Borough. Should any issues be brought forward from the community which this new legislation will help us to drive forward we will use it."

08.C.47
KETTERING TOWN CENTRE – 'WALK-IN' SHOP


Councillor Duncan Bain asked Councillor Jonathan Bullock the following question:-


"How many people have, to date, visited the Kettering Borough Council 'walk-in' shop, recently established in Gold Street?"


Councillor Bullock replied as follows:-


"On Saturday 20th September 2008 we welcomed our 1,000th visitor. The shop has been widely praised by everyone who has visited and people have valued the opportunity that the shop provides to express their views and find out more about the exciting plans for the town centre and I would like to thank both members and officers for their enthusiastic support over the last few weeks."


Councillor Duncan Bain asked the following supplementary question:-


"Can you reassure the public that there will always be a Customer Service Centre provided in this area?"


Councillor Bullock responded as follows:-


"It is important to stress that we intend to keep a customer service base and not desert the town centre.  It is important to keep these services locally and this is not linked to any eventual move by back-room staff."

08.C.48
CAPITAL PROGRAMME AMENDMENTS 1008/09


A report was submitted which sought approval for amendments to the Capital Programme for 2008/08, as recommended by the Executive Committee.

RESOLVED
that the Capital Programme for 2008/09 is amended as follows:-


(i)
the budget for the Weekly Glebe Recreation Ground be removed from the 2008/09 Capital Programme and reprogrammed for a future financial year (subject to external funding being attracted); and


(ii)
the £3,800,000 Housing Growth Funding be added into the 2008/09 Capital Programme.

08.C.49
EXTENDED POWERS FOR THE NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE JOINT PLANNING COMMITTEE


A report was submitted which sought approval for the extension of the powers of the North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Committee in respect of the adoption of all joint Local Development Documents identified in the joint Local Development Scheme.

RESOLVED
that the Constitution be amended to extend the powers of the North Northamptonshire Joint Planning Committee to enable it to adopt all joint local development documents specified in the joint Local Development Scheme.
08.C.50
GRAND PRIX


It was proposed by Councillor Alison Wiley and seconded by Councillor Mike Tebbutt that:-


"This Council supports South Northamptonshire District Council in their determination to retain the Formula 1 Grand Prix at Silverstone.  We recognise that the county as a whole derives great benefit from the motor sport industries that have been drawn to the area by the presence of the Silverstone circuit, as well as the ancillary businesses which have grown up to support these high-tech enterprises."


Debate was held on the above motion.  Members felt that the retention and creation of high value jobs, such as those creation by the Silverstone operations, was essential to the future of the area.  It was noted that Aylesbury Vale District Council had also been active in support of the retention of the Grand Prix at Silverstone.  Statistics were given regarding the number of motor sport industries in the area, and it was noted that major improvements to the A43 had been carried out as a result of the Grand Prix being held at Silverstone.

RESOLVED
that this Council supports South Northamptonshire District Council in their determination to retain the Formula 1 Grand Prix at Silverstone.  We recognise that the county as a whole derives great benefit from the motor sport industries that have been drawn to the area by the presence of the Silverstone circuit, as well as the ancillary businesses which have grown up to support these high-tech enterprises.

(The motion was unanimously agreed)

08.C.51
MATTER OF URGENCY
The Mayor announced that she had accepted one item of urgency  on the grounds that adoption of the supplementary document will maximise the use of planning obligations for the benefit of residents of the Borough.
08.C.52
OPEN SPACE SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT


A report was submitted which sought agreement to the adoption of the Open Space Supplementary Planning Document as part of the Council’s policy framework.


Officers involved in the preparation of the document were thanked for their work and the document was commended.

RESOLVED
that the Open Space Supplementary Planning Document be adopted and included in the Council’s policy framework as part of the plans that together comprise the Local Development Framework

(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.40 pm)

Signed …………………………………………….

Mayor

AI

(Council No. 11)

24.9.08


